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BUILD

BUILDING UNDERSTANDING
THROUGH INTERNATIONAL
LINKS FOR DEVELOPMENT




Happy New Year – as we look forward to another busy and fulfilling year I thought I would take this opportunity to look back over 2009 and outline our achievements.  
In common with all other charities in UK we have faced financial difficulties during this period, but remind ourselves a) that our continued survival is a reflection of the importance of our work as seen by our donors and supporters to whom we are immensely grateful and b) that our difficulties are nothing compared to those of the people with whom all BUILD members are working in the global South. We also recognise the value in keeping our institution small, despite the restrictions that this may create for our ambitious plans. 

At a membership level we have met with all members either individually or at BUILD meetings during the year in particular the 24 hour meeting held at Mansfield College Oxford in June. Recognising the financial burden that membership has imposed on some members given the economic recession and the need to keep the membership as broad and inclusive as possible, the trustees took the decision during the year to have a standard fee of £200 for all members rather than an incremental scale of fee dependant on annual income.

At the AGM we lost two highly valuable trustees in Margaret Burr from the Humanities Education Centre in Tower Hamlets and Marie Staunton CEO of Plan. Both brought a wisdom and experience that have been crucial in the early stages of BUILD’s development and we are grateful to them.  We are very pleased to welcome three new trustees in George Anang’a from Plan, Valentin Djema from Africa Foundation Stone and Katy Newell-Jones, Programme Director at Feed the Minds.
We have continued during 2009 to work within the strategic framework to which all BUILD members made a vital contribution during 2008.


The Commonwealth

We were delighted to receive accreditation as a recognised Commonwealth organisation during 2009. This provided us with opportunities to work at both an international and a regional level with the Commonwealth Foundation – a member of BUILD.

At a Commonwealth wide level we made important inputs into the Commonwealth Education Ministers’ Meeting in Kuala Lumpur in June through one of the panel presentations which resulted in a statement entitled “Making Connections and Building Partnerships: Towards and beyond Global Education Goals and Targets” which went to the Education Ministers. In November we attended the Commonwealth People’s Forum in Trinidad immediately prior to the Heads of Government Meeting whose theme was “Partnering for a more Equitable and Sustainable Future” and gave presentations at the Civil Society Assembly on ‘Peace and Conflict’ on the role of community based partnerships in terms of enhancing respect and understanding across the Commonwealth. At the Heads of Government Meeting itself John Whitaker was able to take a message to Foreign Ministers from the Assembly on the vital importance of a small arms treaty and the lead that the Commonwealth could take at a global level.  (see John Whitaker’s report on page 7)
It has led us to thinking about BUILD’s advocacy role in bringing particular issues (small arms, drugs, climate change etc) to the attention of policy makers through the development of community partnerships across the globe and the vital grassroots advocacy role that those partnerships can play. We shall be following this up with members in 2010.

Regional BUILDs

At a regional level in May we worked with the Commonwealth Foundation (CF) in Yaoundé, Cameroon following up from the meeting of Civil Society Organisations (CSOs) we held in 2008. The CF regional consultation meeting in Yaoundé provided us with an opportunity to work for a day with representatives of CSOs from five West African countries to promote community based partnerships with a view to setting up national linking associations and a regional BUILD. We are pleased that this initiative is being followed up by representatives of British Council and VSO in Cameroon and progress is being made in the development of a Cameroon One World Linking Association (COWLA) and a West African Regional BUILD.

In the meantime we are working with Great Lakes University in Kisumu, Kenya who have offered to take the lead in the development of an East Africa regional BUILD. We have held two Skype meetings and hope to bring together representatives of CSOs in the East Africa region to a meeting in 2010 to take this forward.

Political work 

During the past year we have held meetings with:-

· Dr Luis Sambo, Africa Director of WHO, to encourage him to recognise the potential for the development of health care partnerships between institutions in Africa and in the UK in helping to address some of Africa’s serious health needs. It was an opportunity for BUILD members (THET, Chartered Institute of Environmental Health Officers and others) to share with Dr Sambo, the wide diversity of global partnership activity that is happening in the health sector.

· Hilary Benn, Secretary of State for DEFRA, and MPs who spent 2-3 weeks as VSO volunteers (PolVols) during the 2008 summer recess making a contribution in terms of helping build the capacity of the organisation they were working with but, as importantly, bringing back with them an experience which they all agreed had given them a wider vision which would contribute to their effectiveness as politicians. It was an opportunity for BUILD members to share with PolVols some of the linking work they are doing with a view to getting them engaged at a constituency level.    

· Andrew Stunell (Lib Dem) who is a member of the International Development Select Committee and attended the AGM of the APPG “Connecting Communities” at which BUILD members outlined their linking work and Andrew declared that he couldn’t remember ever attending a meeting in the House of Commons with such a “Wow Factor”! BUILD members held a follow-up meeting with him to support the IDC’s response to DFID’s paper on Urbanisation and Poverty and subsequently wrote to the Secretary of State Douglas Alexander encouraging more commitment to partnerships between local authorities in UK with counterparts in the global South. We have had a very positive reply from Minister Gareth Thomas.

· UK Borders Agency. We have had a lot of understandable pressure from members of BUILD to make representation to the UKBA about the increasing difficulties Southern partners are facing in obtaining visas to come to the UK. BUILD members held a very positive meeting with representatives of UKBA and with Keith Best CEO of the Immigration Advisory Service the outcome of which were some clear directions of how best to obtain visas and the support that is available. These guidelines are now available on the BUILD website and are for use on the websites of BUILD member organisations.

Database of Links
The database is steaming ahead and we now have just short of 2000 links inputted (1471 education links; 83 faith links; 48 community links; 14 diaspora links; 106 health links; 43 youth links).  There is still a lot of work that needs doing, but we will have it as up to date as possible in March in time for a May election.  We will then be able to write to all MPs with details of the links within their constituency, alongside this we can contact the linking organisations and ask them to write to their MP informing them of the work they are doing and ask them to come and see for themselves.  Once finished it will be a remarkable resource and we will be able to cross-reference links by the:

· Country with which they are linked

· Which political constituency they are in

· Which Local authority

· Which Strategic Health Authority

· Which Catholic and Anglican diocese

· Which Sector (eg health, diaspora, education, youth etc)
And so the list goes on ……

If you / your organisation has or is involved directly in linking and you haven’t passed on to Pepi the details of your links please do so as soon as possible.  If you have data protection issues please rest assured that this information will not be passed onto a third party.  When writing to MPs the letter will go out under the names of BUILD and the organisation who supplied the information.

Anglican Church. Our work to encourage the Anglican diocesan North / South partnerships to

work with Church of England Boards of Education for CofE schools in England to develop 
partnerships with schools in the partner dioceses in the South has got off to a very

encouraging start thanks to Stephen Lyon and Andrew Watts the consultants carrying out the

work. We are optimistic that we are on the crest of a wave of change and are grateful for the 
support given by the Jerusalem Trust. We shall be meeting at Church House in March with key 
stakeholders for Stephen and Andrew to present their findings and discuss the way forward.

(see Stephen Lyon’s report on page 13)
Diaspora Groups We are beginning to have conversations around the potential for the

development of community based partnerships based on the natural relations that the many 
diaspora groups in UK have with their home communities. If e.g. the Pakistani communities in 
UK could encourage school and community partnerships in the areas here in which they live, 
with schools in their communities of origin in Pakistan we see this not only as an opportunity to 
bring a stronger global dimension to communities here but also to address the social cohesion 
agenda.

DFID Community Linking Programme It is hugely encouraging that the work that we have 
put into this programme over the past four years is finally reaching fruition (see the report from 
DFID on page 18). Our involvement has included:- 

· the early lobbying of Ministers prior to the publication of the DFID White Paper “Making Governance Work for the Poor” published in July 2006 and the inclusion of a commitment to community linking in that paper 

· a major consultation document that subsequently went to DFID

· the setting up with DFID of the terms of reference for the programme

We are working closely in an advisory capacity with the consortium led by British Council, with VSO, iCoCo and Interfaith Network that will be running the programme.


Impact Assessment of School Partnerships. We are delighted that the research into the impact of school partnerships on schools, pupils and teachers in UK, Africa and Asia instigated by UKOWLA and Cambridge Education Foundation and carried out by the Institute of Education at the University of London is now complete. Copies of the research are available from the BUILD office but it is clear from the research that school partnerships can have a hugely beneficial impact on learning about global issues, particularly through exchange visits.

Opportunities to work with DCSF and DFID on joint strategy for Global Education. We have been invited by DCSF and DFID early in the New Year to participate in the development of a joint strategy on global education. We have all recognised for some time that there needs to be greater joined up thinking and action between policy makers i.e. Government Departments and practitioners and are delighted that this is being addressed through the development of a joint strategy. 

Gold Star Communities We continue to support the Welsh Assembly Government’s Gold Star Communities programme and are grateful to John Whitaker for all the voluntary work that he does helping to guide the programme on behalf of BUILD. It must be a measure of the success of this programme that from a small beginning of five communities involved three years ago there are now over 100 communities in Wales signed up to the development of partnerships with communities in Africa.  (see report on page 16)
Conversations continue with our member Fredskorpset in Norway with a view to rolling this programme out there.
Nick Maurice
nick@build-online.org.uk

__________________________________________________________________

Commonwealth People’s Forum (CPF) and Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting (CHOGM)

BUILD was represented by Nick Maurice and John Whitaker in Trinidad and Tobago at the CPF and CHOGM.  We participated in the assembly on ‘Conflict and Peace Building’ and used the opportunity to promote the work of BUILD. 

Our work was reflected in the Civil Society Statement to the Heads of Government which made many references to international partnerships including calling on governments to:
· recognise that partnership links and exchanges between communities in different countries reduce conflict by creating greater understanding and contribute to gender equality, empowerment and social cohesion (as well as making contributions to the health and well-being of community members); 

· recognise that many civil society organisations in the Commonwealth have responded with considerable impact to the Kampala CHOGM Communiqué’s encouragement that civil society should support partnerships and linking for progress in health systems, education for all and sustaining the environmental resource base; 

· welcome civil society’s continued commitment to develop community partnerships and linking; 

· and commit to support for international linking partnerships between Commonwealth communities.

Heads of Government were (predictably) focused on climate change and there were limited commitments on other subjects. Nevertheless, their communiqué 
· “welcomed the continued efforts by the Secretary General to promote the development of strategic partnerships which they saw as a valuable means primarily of extending the global reach and impact of Commonwealth values and principles….” 
· “affirmed the centrality of civil society including professional networks in supporting the values and principles of the Commonwealth…. They noted the statement from the Commonwealth People’s Forum and its assessment of the interconnected challenges facing Commonwealth citizens and the particular impacts on women and young people.” 
The CPF was an opportunity for a lot of useful networking and we have a number of people representing CSOs based in the Caribbean who expressed interest in working with us to establish links in that region. We also had useful meetings with Mark Collins and other representatives of the Commonwealth Foundation and Royal Commonwealth Society and can see opportunities for closer collaboration with the Commonwealth to advance our purposes and theirs.

Finally, our participation in the ‘Conflict and Peace Building’ sessions gave us the opportunity to support others with interests in the subject and lead a call to the Foreign Ministers for a Small Arms treaty – a call that received much support from Foreign Ministers and a positive reflection in the Heads of Government communiqué. 

Link to the Civil Society statement http://www.commonwealthfoundation.com/uploads/fckeditor/00000206_CPF_2009_%20Final_Statement.pdf
Link to the Heads of Government statement http://www.thecommonwealth.org/document/181889/34293/35232/152035/216904/2009_chogm_communique.htm
 John Whitaker





SoundAffects works to enhance the global citizenship curriculum in schools worldwide, through the medium of professionally recorded audio material. So far, the work has been primarily to enhance existing international school links; SoundAffects currently runs projects in Ghana and Sri Lanka. 

Through this work, over the past year and a half SoundAffects has accumulated a valuable archive of professional audio material of children in the South talking about their daily lives and contributing to projects on topics ranging from family life, pets or playground games, to Sex Education and HIV, religion or music. In recognition that this material has far wider potential for use as an educational resource, SoundAffects is now working to make audio recordings, with accompanying teachers notes and lesson plans, available via the SoundAffects website or for purchase on DVD. 

To help in the development of this new website, which will be launched in June 2010, SoundAffects is currently running a 
website survey for teachers, heads and developmentalists. The charity will be giving away free audio and lesson plans worth £30, to all who take part.
To complete the survey, please go to http://survey.soundaffects.org.uk
SoundAffects is also busy planning the next stage of the linking projects in both Sri Lanka and Ghana, which it hopes to run within the next year, funding permitting. This phase of the projects will involve local journalists taking over the in-country recording work, thus making the audio dialogue sustainable
Caroline Swinburne and Penny Boreham

www.soundaffects.org.uk info@soundaffects.org.uk
_____________________________

Link Community Development – Partners in Development

Alongside our school improvement work in sub-Saharan Africa, we are continuing to facilitate school partnerships between schools in the UK and in Africa. Under the heading ‘Partners in Development’ the partnerships aim to benefit both partner schools and contribute to global citizenship and school improvement. 

We are very excited that we have recently been successful in gaining funding from the European Commission to extend our Link Schools Programme (LSP). From January 2010 this will enable us to provide even more practical support and curriculum resources to schools and we will introduce the following new aspects to the programme:

· Themed curriculum events, which will be relevant to the curriculum in both partner schools. This will also involve materials, like lesson plans and will make it easier for schools to embed the link into the whole school and the School Development Planning. 

· Support for schools in cluster groups or networks, which will provide ongoing support to LSP schools from LCD as well as peer support from other schools in the area. This will be available to schools in the UK and in Africa.

· ‘Solar Connect’: a project to provide solar panels and IT technology to selected schools in Africa, which will give those schools access to the internet and improve communication. This will also provide a learning opportunity about sustainability and will be a real-life example of sustainable development.

· We are inviting schools to partner with LCD in our school improvement work and regular feedback about the African partner school and LCD’s project work will keep schools up-to-date. 

New: links with Ethiopia

We are pleased to announce that we are now able to facilitate links to schools in all our African partner countries.  At the beginning of December we have been able to establish the first England – Ethiopia partnership and we are looking forward to many more links with this fascinating country. 

Website launched

Earlier on this year we have been able to launch a new website, which is much more visual and contains country updates and information from all LCD partner organisations.  Visit www.lcdinternational.org to find out more about LCD. 
Sue Schirmer

sue@lcd.org.uk
_____________________________
Cambridge Education Foundation

Angie Cook attended the World Innovation Summit for Education, Qatar, in November 2009. The summit aimed to create an international forum to support the improvement of education across the world, with a focus on meeting MDGs.  Strong emphasis was placed on developing partnerships between organisations in different countries in order to build understanding. University vice-chancellors and colleagues from non-governmental organisations, policy makers and practitioners from all over the world shared their experiences and their visions. Strenuous efforts were made to foster partnerships and break down barriers. This summit was more than a talking shop. It aims to generate the power behind a united action to provide education for all.

Angela Cook

Angela.Cook@camb-ed.comn 
_____________________________

READ International is a network of regional student-volunteer-led projects collecting disused books from schools across the UK.  We sort them, match them to the Tanzanian/Ugandan syllabus and, if relevant, we send them to East Africa.  Any book not relevant to send (we don't take religious/political books for example) are sold online to generate much needed funding.  If it can't be sent or sold, we recycle it, generating more funding.  We also train volunteers to deliver global citizenship workshops to Key Stage 3 students in schools across the UK.  Our workshops are designed to highlight educational issues in Tanzania and offer students the opportunity for action to help contribute to the global community.  In Tanzania we work with students and teachers to encourage and support them to use books as additional teaching and learning resources and involve school student volunteers in renovating their school libraries to create attractive and conducive environments for reading for both education and pleasure.

We are working towards creating channels of dialogue and story sharing between UK and East African students through a new workshop that can be carried out by students throughout the world.  We hope that this will allow students to create their own narratives, keeping storytelling traditions alive and making the link between storytelling, books and reading.

We have developed numerous partnerships to help us achieve our goals.  We work in partnership with Radar Education and Pearson Longman Tanzania who contribute new books specifically designed for the Tanzanian syllabus to the libraries that our volunteers refurbish.  KPMG have used the experience of their growing international development team to help READ establish ourselves in Tanzania.  We share best practice with Book Aid International, who give us books for all of our library refurbishments and hopefully will provide us with books in 2010 to support libraries in teacher training colleges.  

Emma Piper

emma.piper@readinternational.org.uk

Bringing the World into Faith Schools project

Faith schools form a significant part of the statutory education provision at all levels. Faith communities have a wide network of international links. However it is not always the case that there is ‘joined up thinking’ between the schools and the wider faith communities. So, while there are a number of established international school-to-
school links there is great potential for many more.

This project is seeking to address this issue first by identifying good practice where there has been considerable cooperation; and second seeking to identify the challenges faced by those who wish to establish an international link. 

The project was initiated by BUILD as those involved in faith schools could then draw on the experience and expertise of other BUILD members who they might not have consulted. So we are grateful to other members like UKOWLA and the Development Education Centres Consortium for their contribution to the project. 

During this term we have visited 10 dioceses in England and Wales, the Methodist Church and 10-12 schools and academies and talked to church education staff and teachers about their links or their desire to link. Patterns of good practice and the kind of challenges faced are beginning to emerge as are wider questions about delivering, resourcing and sustaining the global citizenship, inclusion and diversity agendas that lie behind the desire for international links. 

While the report on this part of the work of the project will not be finalised until early in 2010 there are some interesting things emerging: 

· schools with well established links would be the poorer if these were not in place; 

· international links take energy, time, effort, support and resources that mean they need to be entered into with a clear head as well as a warm heart;
· for those thinking of creating a link personal contacts help enormously and there is vast experience and knowledge to be drawn on from other schools and linking organisations;

· faith schools belong to networks where both personal contacts and experience of linking abound yet is often not coordinated as creatively as it could be.

The project seems to be catching something of a wave in the dioceses and schools we have talked to and hopefully what comes out of it will be of help to other BUILD members as well as the focus constituency.

Andrew Watts and Stephen Lyon   
stephenplyon@googlemail.com

Fair Trade Towns for our Southern Partners

With over 750 Fair Trade Towns in 19 countries worldwide, including cities such as London, Rome, Paris, Brussels, Copenhagen, Wellington and San Francisco, there can be no doubt as to the success of the international Fair Trade Towns movement. An international website was launched in August 2009 and already has over 430 members on its social forum. 

Fairtrade Towns started when the people in the small market town of Garstang in Lancashire declared itself the world’s first Fairtrade Town in April 2000. In the UK Fairtrade Towns developed as a vehicle to promote Fairtrade and the FAIRTRADE Mark, but as the concept spread across the world it began to take on other issues involving fair trade and trade justice; hence what was known as Fairtrade Towns in the UK has been renamed Fair Trade Towns in some countries elsewhere.

Until recently however, Fair Trade Towns have been aimed at changing the attitudes of consumers in the ‘Rich North’, that is until Alfenas declared as the first Fair Trade Town in Brazil and more recently Pérez Zeledón in Costa Rica. In the spirit of North-South links the Fairtrade coffee producers in Alfenas now want to set up direct trading routes with consumers from Fair Trade Towns in the North. 

Garstang has had a link with the Fairtrade cocoa farming community of New Koforidua in Ghana for almost eight years and for most of that time campaigners in Garstang and producers in New Koforidua have used the link to promote Fairtrade in the UK. But now the people in New Koforidua share a dream; to go one step further and make New Koforidua Africa’s first Fair Trade Town. They want to spread the word about Fairtrade in their own community and beyond, with the ambitious target of eventually bringing Fairtrade to Ghana so people there can also buy coffee, tea, sugar, bananas or even chocolate with the FAIRTRADE mark on it.

They have adapted the five goals required to be a Fairtrade Town in the UK so they can be applied to a community with a North-South link, but situated within a country where there is presently no FAIRTRADE mark.

Five Goals for a Fair Trade Town in Ghana proposed by the New Koforidua and Garstang Linking Association (NKGaLA) in Ghana
1. There is a community link with a Fair Trade Town in a country where the FAIRTRADE mark is in existence. (Note: There should be a Partnership Agreement that has been recognised by the Local Authority in the Southern community)

2. Members of a cooperative that sells into the Fairtrade market are resident in the community.  (Note: The community  does not have to directly benefit from the social premium)
3. Fairtrade and the FAIRTRADE mark is promoted throughout the schools, faith communities and other community organisations in the Town. (Note: A survey could be conducted to show recognition of the FAIRTRADE mark in that community)
4. The community takes part in campaigning events, attracting media coverage where appropriate to promote Fairtrade and Trade Justice.
5. A local Fairtrade group is set up to ensure continued promotion of Fairtrade in the community. (Note this could be affiliated with or the same as the group coordinating the community link).
For information on :

· Fairtrade Towns visit the Fairtrade Foundation website at www.fairtrade.org.uk 

· international Fairtrade Towns visit www.fairtradetowns.org 

· the Garstang and New Koforidua link visit www.garstangfairtrade.org.uk 

· or in all cases contact Bruce Crowther, the Fairtrade Towns Co-ordinator on tel: 01995 601258. 

Bruce Crowther

Fairtrade Towns Coordinator
bruce.crowther@fairtrade.org.uk

_____________________________________
Gold Star Communities Project 

For UN World Poverty Day 2009, the first Wales Africa Community Links National Conference - organized jointly with UKOWLA and members, and supported by the Local Government Alliance – was held in Llandrindod Wells on 17 October to a ‘full house’. Attended by over 85 people, sessions enabled link groups to ‘network’ according to a) development issues on which they focus; b) regions of Africa and c) sectors of involvement. Feedback was hugely positive, a conference report has been produced, and next year’s Wales Africa Links conference has been booked for October 9th 2010 at the Centre for Alternative Technology in Machynlleth – a date for BUILD member diaries! 

Following the retirement of Welsh First Minister Rhodri Morgan, champion of the ‘Wales for Africa’ programme, community linking advocacy work with Welsh Assembly Members has been especially important. Very positively, new First Minister for Wales Carwyn Jones AM has pledged to double support to ‘Wales for Africa’, and we will be working closely with WAG to identify how community links might benefit, as well as advocating (alongside other BUILD members) for complementarity, added value and ‘fit’ between Wales and the new DFID linking initiatives (DCLP, IHLP, DGSP, Common Ground etc). On the wider stage, Gold Star supported and has been involved in Wales’ delegation to the Copenhagen Climate Change Summit in December, attended by African representatives from links between Wales and Uganda, Ethiopia, Mali and Zambia. 

WCVA are in the process of ‘rebranding and repositioning’ the project in Wales; the New Year will see new materials coming out for ‘Wales Africa Community Links’. The UN Gold Star framework, as developed in Wales so far, will continue to underpin the programme as an Awards scheme and grants funding for Welsh links; the shift however reflects the far broader nature of the project in directly supporting and developing community partnerships, and as a grassroots and advocacy network. 

That said – we are currently in mid-process of assessing for the 2010 UN Gold Star Awards, for which 11 applications have been  received and are being examined by a panel of experts, chaired by Dr. Mwenya Chimba of the Wales Zambia Link and drawn from BUILD, British Council Wales, Oxfam and the Fairtrade Towns movement. We are particularly proud that the 2010 Awards ceremony will be the flagship event in the Welsh Assembly Senedd for St. David’s Day on March 1st; presented by a Senior UN figure and newly appointed First Minister Carwyn Jones, the event will celebrate, on the tenth ‘national day’ since devolution, how far Wales has come in supporting and learning from outward looking international links – and for community partnerships, ‘recognising the best to inspire the rest’. 

Craig Owen
cowen@wcva.org.uk

_____________________________________
DFID Community Linking Programme (DCLP) 

An update on DFID’s new programme to support community links between the UK and developing countries.

DFID’s Community Linking Programme is a new scheme committed to increasing awareness and understanding of global issues through supporting links between communities in the UK and developing countries. The programme is funded by UKaid from DFID and is managed by a consortium of British Council, the Institute of Community Cohesion (iCoCo), the Inter Faith Network for the United Kingdom and Voluntary Service Overseas (VSO).

Over 300 community groups from across the UK have completed DCLP’s baseline survey, which launched in September 2009. The survey will help shape the financial and non-financial support provided by the programme, which aims to support up to 500 new and enhanced links over three years. 

Umbrella organisations, including many BUILD members have been instrumental in disseminating information about the survey and the programme to their members. The survey closed on 31 December 2009.  Groups that have done the survey will be among the first to find out about new grants and other support when the programme launches in March 2010.

The survey is already highlighting the huge breadth and variety of linking in the UK, and the results will be available in the  spring. Community groups have reported Links with communities in over 25 different countries across Latin America, Africa and Asia.  A full copy of the report will be made available to linking organisations, including BUILD.  An executive summary will be sent to groups participating in the survey and will also be available for download from the website. 

Representatives from the programme gave presentations and answered questions about the new scheme at the recent UKOWLA and Gold Star Communities conference in Llandrindod Wells. The programme is working closely with Wales Africa Links, UKOWLA and BUILD, Comic Relief and other linking programmes to ensure that lessons and good practice are shared. 

DCLP will launch officially in March 2010 with events in all four UK countries.  There will be further information on these events shortly when details of the variety of grants and learning and support available will be announced.    

For further information about the programme or to express your interest in receiving a copy of the baseline survey report please contact Jane.Grantham@britishcouncil.org
Joyce Ogberega

j-ogberega@dfid.gov.uk. 


Over the last six months, Skills Venture has sent out a number of highly skilled volunteers to Kenya to act as business mentors to local entrepreneurs. One, a GP practice manager from Leeds, spent two weeks working with three small business owners on areas that covered all of
her skills, including financial management, marketing, people management and general administration. Another, a 
consultant specialising in strategy in the automotive and communications sectors, worked with two technology entrepreneurs, who benefited from her technical expertise, and a carpenter, who needed much more generic inputs. We also took out an HR consultant and a non-profit expert.
Full case studies are on our website at http://www.skillsventure.com/casestudies.htm.

At the moment we are working with the UK Ministry of Defence’s Military Stabilisation Support Group to look at projects that involve a number of UK army battle groups on quick impact projects in Kenya, as training for a planned deployment to Afghanistan in mid 2010. We
are also planning an assignment for the Department of Health, with whom we are now working on their mid-management executive talent programme. As of January we will be engaging with private sector employers in the UK, with a view to setting up leadership and team-building programmes in Kenya that incorporate entrepreneur mentoring activities.

Any BUILD members who would like to know more or discuss the potential for working together are more than welcome to get in touch.
Will Snell
Will.snell@skillsventure.com


LifeLine Network is an international association of NGOs, social enterprises and community based groups in 12 nations across southern and west Africa, Caribbean, Americas, Europe and Asia. The Network seeks to create an atmosphere of mutual trust and accountability which results in the sharing of resources across all boundaries. There are a few themes of activities which Network members are engaged in such as mentoring, education, health, income generation and children and young people services. However these activities vary from base to base, for instance in Zimbabwe we run a programme for child headed families, in Dominica we offer hope to those living with HIV and AIDS through ‘Life Goes On’ and in South Africa we offer training to up skill managers of community centres.
Over the last year LifeLine Network has evolved quite dramatically. LNI has been looking to strengthen our sustainability for a number of months now. In February of this year we ran our first Business Summit for Network members from South Africa, Zimbabwe, Sierra Leone, Liberia, USA and Ukraine. In a drive to generate income to support the loss leading activities, network members have been encouraged to submit business plans whilst we look for investment. 
In September we launched our first business in Sierra Leone to support the work with children affected by war. The Sports Entertainment Centre, which is run by ex-child soldiers, screen live European and African sporting events. Then at the end of November an internet café was opened, the income of which will support the community clinic.”

Clare De Silva

Head of Business Development
ClareDeSilva@lifelineprojects.co.uk

________________________________________
As an individual Member of BUILD I have been using the network built up since first getting involved with BUILD to mainly develop the links for the Chartered Institute of Environmental Health International Special Interest Group (ISIG) of which I was pleased to recently be invited to become the first President.

Following our first Members meeting with Nick Maurice and Andrew Purkis (the previous CEO of THET) earlier in the year, I was involved in the planning of our most recent event when we were pleased to welcome speakers from the LGA, CLGF, RTPI and a guest speaker from DFID being their head of in country for Sierra Leone.  Members valued the interesting input from the different speakers which helped us to later discuss our contribution to the International Policy of the CIEH. It is intended that we will continue to work in partnership with these organisations to further our International links

Over the last 6  years the CIEH has been very involved with the hosting of several Commonwealth Fellows from our EH colleagues in 4 African countries and  I am currently working with our African partners in preparation for our 2010 applications.  With Rwanda joining the Commonwealth and Jamaica being partnered by our London Region, we may be considering the best of up to 6 applications. I would recommend to all BUILD Members that you look at Commonwealth Fellowships as a means to an excellent funding stream to support capacity building.

With the exciting launch of the IHLS Grants by THET and the British Council, I along with fellow CIEH Members, have been hard at work making applications to further develop our links with our African colleagues. We have managed to make two applications regarding ongoing links in Uganda and Zambia and hope to follow with further similar but small grant applications to assist new links developing with Rwanda and Sierra Leone.

I wish you all a very enjoyable festive season and look forward to further developing our international partnerships and links in 2010.

Peter Minhinnett

Chartered Environmental Health Practitioner

peter@minhinnett.fsnet.co.uk
07876 475 713  


Local Government Association
International links
· National Association Capacity Building The LGA has been working with partners in South Africa at the South African Local Government Association to support a peer review of their association, with financial support from the Commonwealth Local Government Forum (CLGF) Good Practice Scheme (funded through DFID). In Zimbabwe, we are working with the Urban Councils Association of Zimbabwe to promote their work with central government (as a part of the process) and strengthening their support for municipal members and councillors - to fund this work we have prepared joint-bids with other local government associations, including CLGF, SLK (Swedish Association) and VNG (Dutch Association), submitted to the World Bank and European Commission. 
· Regional Association Capacity Building - Again with Commonwealth support, the LGA is working with municipal colleagues in the Punjab region (Pakistan) and in Kerala (India) to support the strengthening of their state local government associations. 
· Technical exchange - In conjunction with the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, the LGA is supporting a technical workshop sharing good practice on 'Sustainable Waste Management' with the State Government of Nuevo Leon (Mexico), including a practitioner from the London Borough of Sutton.   

· Municipal cooperation - The LGA has been supporting the CLGF in recruiting councils to participate in council-council projects funded by the DFID Commonwealth Local Government Good Practice Scheme. http://gps.clgf.org.uk/
 
International policy 

· Local Government and Aid Effectiveness - the LGA has been working with the United Cities and Local Government world organisation on a global policy about local government's contribution to the aid effectiveness discussions. This was formally endorsed by local government's globally at the UCLG World Council, Guangzhou (China), 12-14th November 09. Further info: www.cities-localgovernments.org/uclg/upload/template/templatedocs/UCLG_Position_Paper_PQ_eng.pdf 

· Local Government and Economic Downturn - UCLG have conducted a global survey of the impacts of the economic crisis to local government and local communities. The LGA contributed to that survey and has conducted its own study which was presented at an LGA debate on "Global slowdown, local solutions: international comparisons", on 9th December 09. Further info: www.lga.gov.uk/lga/publications/publication-display.do?id=6404642 

· Climate change - The LGA has been supporting the global Local Government input to the UN Climate negotiations calling for key references recognising local government as a key actor in the development and implementation of national plans for climate adaptation, mitigation and technology transfer and in particular for international support to strengthen local government in developing countries. We also conducted a survey of institutional frameworks supporting mitigation by local government: Further info: www.lga.gov.uk/lga/core/page.do?pageId=6460317
Local Government Alliance for International Development (LG-Alliance)
As secretariat for the LG-Alliance the LGA has supported a number of activities, including:
· UK survey of local authority engagement in international development - assessing the range of understanding and engagement in international development - from community and schools activities, to fair trade status, and linking activities. We are producing a report of the survey in early 2010. We are working with the British Council to ensure that our survey results contribute to the British council scoping activities for the Linking Scheme, as well as to the review of the DFID Building Support for Development. LG Alliance response to DFID Review: http://www.lg-alliance.org/component/docman/doc_download/33-building-support-for-development-review-2009-lg-alliance-response.html 

· Online 'Community of Practice' on International Development and Local Government - the LG-Alliance has set up a new virtual community to share ideas, knowledge and good practice on international development and local government's contribution. Further info and to register: http://www.lg-alliance.org/get-involved/join-our-community-of-practice.html 

· International Development Select Committee (cross-party MPs) - having submitted to the committee's inquiries on 'Aid in Crisis' and on 'Urbanisation and Poverty' earlier in the year the LG-Alliance welcomed the recommendations coming out of the both committee reports - supporting a stronger focus on urban development by DFID and particularly calling on DFID to draw from practitioners in local government and public sector in the UK via international cooperation. We will be following this up with DFID and Department for Communities and Local Government. Further info: http://www.lg-alliance.org/the-news/115-uk-councils-recognized-as-development-partner-.html
Rosalie Callway

rosalie.callway@lga.gov.uk
Libby Ferguson

libby.ferguson@lga.gov.uk


Speech by Matthew Albert (Pan Commonwealth Youth Caucus Chair) at the beginning of the Commonwealth Youth Forum in Trinidad & Tobago, November 2009
We have a packed programme for the next 7 days; plenaries, discussions, negotiations, learning journeys and endless opportunity for informal exchange. I wanted to take this opportunity though to speak about the bigger picture that these events fit into.

This year the Commonwealth marks 60 years of operation. It does so under the theme ‘serving a new generation’. That’s us. People aged under 30 make up about 
60% of the Commonwealth’s population of over 2 billion people. By my calculations, 
with 230 of us here, this means that each of us is representing about 4.4 million young people. This is a self-evidently daunting task.

In thinking about how we could each approach this task I was reminded of a quote from Senator Robert Kennedy. It 
seems particularly apt to this occasion 
because it not only defines what it means to be “youth” but it also speaks to how little actions and small commitments can lead to grand results. This quote comes from a speech in 1966 to a group of South African university students. Those students became a part of the movement which was perhaps the Commonwealth’s finest hour, the demise of Apartheid. Robert Kennedy said:
“the world's hope… demands the qualities of youth; not a time of life but a state of mind, a temper of the will, a quality of the imagination, a predominance of courage over timidity, of the appetite for adventure over the life of ease… Each time a [person] stands up for an ideal, or acts to improve the lot of others, or strikes out against injustice, he sends forth a tiny ripple of hope, and crossing each other from a million different centres of energy and daring, those ripples build a current which can sweep down the mightiest walls…”

The young people that heard this speech did just that; they built hope and swept down walls. Apartheid came to an end.
The challenges for us, now, are different, but they are no less complex. The means of solving them are different, but no less involved. And the young people to meet them are different, but no less able. It is our turn. It is our time.
Over the next week, let us work together to put forward an example, give a message and send forth a tiny ripple of hope on behalf and for the benefit of ‘a new generation’ of the Commonwealth. This is our challenge. I hope we are all ready to seize it and I look forward to seeing the result.

NEWS FROM WEST AFRFICA

Civil Society Organisations and Welsh Parliamentary group put Cameroon One World Linking Association and Cameroon Civil Society Code of Ethics on the Table of North South Dialogue.
Held on Saturday 31 October, 2009 at VSO Cameroon Head office in Bastos, Yaoundé on the theme: Together for Development; Together for a Better World.

The meeting brought together VSO Cameroon management and the coordinators of Better World Cameroon (BWC) and North West Association of Development Organisations (NWADO) and offered an opportunity for two Welsh public sector experts Gideon Carpenter (Environmental Legislator) and Nick Clark (Community Development Specialist) to show case their field reports and to capture grassroots best practices and challenges as faced by NWADO and BWC in delivery in rural and urban regeneration in Cameroon under the Governance and Participation Programme (P&G) supported by the Welsh Assembly.  

NWADO is a regional network working towards strengthening civil society while BWC is a National NGO serving as a platform for promoting North/South dialogue through linking. The two organisations operate on the VSO principles of sharing skills and changing lives are building critical “bottom-up” pressure for participatory governance in Cameroon. 
Matching process for development volunteers

Through capacity building NWADO and BWC in addition to developing community profiles, creating a database of accredited organisations and offering linking services could support a unique Cameroonian home grown concept of international linking and open up information sharing and learning within linking initiatives in Wales like the Gold Star Community Project and elsewhere.  This could also interest the Welsh Environment Agency.  Gideon made particular reference to waste management and environmental protection issues as top priorities for Cameroon.  

BWC intends to use relations already established within UK networks like BUILD, UKOWLA, Transition Towns, and World Family to start setting up profiles for schools and inter-community linking and ensuring effectiveness of International Aid. Both the Welsh experts and VSO Cameroon partners agreed that International Funding is too serious a business to be left in the hands of corrupt politicians alone. Though aid cannot be said to be the best way to solve environmental problems, second hand development equipment trucked through grassroots channels against African Craft and Art resulting in Fair Trade will do more benefit in reducing poverty and help reverse the financial crisis.
NWADO attended the November, 2009 Commonwealth Head of Governments Meeting held in Trinidad and Tobago and shared its Civil Society Code of Ethics Initiative.  This raised the issue of prescriptive Aid Policies from donors and northern NGOs, for the fight against poverty cannot be won without the support of the people suffering. 

Within Cameroon, VSO will bring together Diaspora volunteer initiatives to examine the role they can play in fostering linking and designing better development policies for Better World Cameroon.
Joshua Konkankoh
betterworld2000@yahoo.co.uk
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Teaching at Chocha Elementary School – our first partnered school in Ethiopia





It wasn’t all work at the CPF - a lot of eating went on as well!!








Strategic Objective


“Advocate at individual, public and political levels, on behalf of cross-cultural community 


linking”.


promote and facilitate linking. 





Strategic Objective


“Promote and support good practice in community linking”.





Strategic Objective


“Promoting and support good practice in linking”
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